

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 12
Minutes 


April 30, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for April 30, 2009 

The agenda was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of April 23, 2009          
The minutes were moved, seconded and passed.

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 

The Chair had no announcements and there were no announcements from the floor


4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Teri Yamada was unable to present her report due to lack of time.
4.2 Nominating Committee –Chair Antonella Sciortino
There were no new nominations.

4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar)

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1 Report of the President (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15 pm)

The President reported that the past week had been filled with meetings on the flu issue. He urged faculty to be flexible with students who want to stay home. So far, there is one student who has tested as possible positive for H1N1 Influenza A (swine flu). Two other students with flu symptoms have tested negative.  The symptoms of H1N1 flu are no different from any other flu and many other common illnesses.  The main difference with this epidemic is its possibility for becoming more widespread and the media attention it has received. The President noted we are using aggressive methods of prevention; e.g. antiseptic soap is being placed in washroom dispensers and antiseptic wipes are being provided for computers. The Student Health Center hours have been extended. The University has been acting in close cooperation with the Long Beach Health Department. Some campus events have been cancelled. Faculty have been asked to space out students in classes. The President’s Office has been receiving emails from students complaining about coughing professors. Faculty and staff were urged to stay home and see a doctor if they were not feeling well. He reiterated his request that faculty err on the side of flexibility for students reporting illness, knowing full well that some students may take advantage of the situation.

Vice-President Robinson reported that all food handlers were being monitored and sent home if they are sick. He reiterated that all restrooms and other spaces are being sanitized.  Students with flu symptoms are being isolated. Planning is in place.
Provost Gould re-emphasized the importance of erring on the side of generosity in dealing with students. Students are fearful. She advised that if one has a temperature 100 or higher, this is a  signal is a signal to get tested. If you are sick, stay home at least seven days to avoid spreading illness
Senator Jonckheere asked about communications in the worst case scenario and the campus was closed. She noted that American Language Institute students cannot access our campus email system. President Alexander responded that all options are on the table. The University is trying to balance caution with not over-reacting. He referred the Senate to the Emergency preparedness website. Dean Joshee reported that UCES has set up an internal system of notification for UCES students. 

Senator Del Casino spoke to the culture of fear associated with the epidemic and, suggested the University address the health care and poverty issues involved.  The source of the H1N1 virus appears to be an American-owned industrial pig farm in Mexico.
Senator Chavez reported that rumors are circulating that the campus may be closed down. President Alexander responded that it is not feasible the close the campus down, particularly because we have out of state and international students with no place to go if the University is closed.
President Alexander reported that our neighbor, the VA hospital, is helping us with the current situation. Other local hospitals have no interest in taking sick students who may have no health coverage. He indicated that this should provide a wake-up call about the state of health care in the USA. 

President Alexander reported that the Science building is back on track. This project should create 5,000 construction jobs.
There is no new information on the state budget. Sacramento has no plan B if the initiatives on the May 19th ballot do no pass. The legislature will probably reconvene but it will likely be November before any agreement is reached.
Senator Del Casino asked whether the University’s efforts at enrollment management were being successful and asked if there are any new enrollment issues coming down the pike?
Vice-Provost Dowell responded that we are aiming for a student population of 36,000. We have high retention rates. We appear to be on target for Fall enrollment, but we will know more after May 12th when freshman enrollment deposits are due.
6.2 Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award Presentation: Dr. Praveen Soni

Vice-Chair Torabzadeh took over the meeting from Chair Soni to introduce Chair Praveen Soni as this year’s recipient of the Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award. He provided a brief history of award and thanked the Office of Academic Affairs and the President’s Office for continuing to fund the award after the original funding ended.
The President presented the award to Chair Soni. Chair Soni thanked the Awards Committee. He spoke about the definition of shared governance. Referring to the Chancellor’s Office document, he stated that shared governance means shared decision-making. Shared Governance, essential to the University’s success, involves mutual trust and respect. Except for administrators, all other representatives should be elected by the constituencies they represent on a periodic basis.  He gave as an example an auditor recommendation that the student vacancy on a committee be appointed by the committee. He insisted that the student representative be selected by the students. Still referring to the Chancellor’s Office document on Shared Governance, he emphasized that shared governance required that faculty recommendations should usually be accepted. Shared governance operates at all levels and on all issues including the budget; it calls for transparency and for each constituency to be independent. 

6.3 RPP Presentation---Provost Gould and Vice-President Stephens.

VP Stephens presented the following information on budget cuts and revenue sources to the Senate:

California State University, Long Beach
2009-10 Preliminary Campus Budget Outlook
As of April 30, 2009
(Millions)
	REDUCTION, COSTS AND RISKS:
	
	

	  09-10 State Budget Reduction (“Trigger” Reduction)
	$3.7
	

	  09-10 Mandatory Costs and Adjustments (Health Benefits, Energy, New Space)
	$2.2
	

	  Comprehensive Fundraising Campaign
	$1.8
	

	  09-10 Faculty Merit Pay Pool Costs
	$0.6
	

	  Enhanced Classroom Maintenance
	$0.5
	

	  Contingency for Risk of Further Reduction
	$3.0
	

	                            TOTAL REDUCTION, COSTS AND RISKS:
	
	$11.8

	OFFSET BY REVENUES AND SAVINGS:
	
	

	  Net Fee Proceeds from 10% Increase
	$4.0
	

	  Savings in Utilities, Workers Compensation, Insurance Premiums
	$1.6
	

	                            TOTAL REVENUES AND SAVINGS OFFSET:
	
	$5.6

	         ESTIMATED NET CAMPUS BUDGET PROBLEM:
	
	$6.2


VP Stephens commented on the openness of the RPP process. She informed the Senate that while the State does not have Plan B yet, the campus does have one. University financial planners are trying to anticipate future cuts. At this time it does not seem likely that the propositions that affect state funding will pass on May 19th and we can expect another budget cut.  However, there will probably be no decisions made until September at the earliest.  Vacancies may remain unfilled despite the negative impact on workload.  There is no plan at this time to use the reserve because we don’t know yet what impact that reduced enrollment will have on funding.
We are facing the possible elimination of student assistant positions. This will reduce our ability to help students and will negatively impact the quality of service. The campus is moving towards cheaper electronic alternatives to do certain administrative functions. There will be significant consequences from the additional cuts, but we don’t expect layoffs. 

Provost Gould echoed VP Stephens’ comment on openness of the RPP policy process and the wisdom of assuming that we will be cut again. It is not of question of whether or not we will be cut, but by how much. We are not certain when we will know more. Our main priority is to protect student access to essential classes for graduation. We want to protect the quality of academic programs. We are trying to tighten belts without doing permanent damage. We hope to continue to support creative and scholarly activity, but support is unlikely to increase in the foreseeable future. We are still committed to strong student advising, technology, and global engagement. 

Senator Klink asked about the state of program at the other CSU campuses. She asked Provost Gould how reduction and elimination of programs on these campuses might affect CSULB. Provost Gould responded there should be little or no change on our campus.
Senator Johnson moved to amend the agenda in order to skip new business and finish some old business. Chair Soni argued in favor of getting the first readings out of the way which he was confident could be done quickly. The motion was not seconded.
7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

7.1 Revision of Policy 99-17, Repetition of Course (sic) (AS-789-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

The Senate returned to the motion to strike “post-baccalaureate” from the policy. AVP Mahoney shared with the Senate that she had learned from the Chancellor’s Office that the policy cannot be modified to strike “post-baccalaureate”. They advised fixing the problem through advising or changing program grade requirements to C or better. The Chancellor’s office reported that the “B” requirement was not required by Executive Orders, but was local policy. Students could also repeat courses through winter and May intersessions. 

The floor was yielded to Professor Huckaby who said that the proposed amendment as currently phrased would not accomplish what Senator O’Connor hopes.
Senator O’Connor stated that the answer received from the Chancellor’s Office shows a lack of familiarity with the Master Plan.  He was open to amendments of his amendment that would accomplish the goal of giving students with C’s the same rights as students who receive D’s and F’s. As things currently stand the best advice an instructor can give a student getting a C is to “tank the course” so that they receive a D or F.  Only then will they have the chance to repeat the course in hopes of obtaining the B grade necessary for admission to professional programs. The floor was yielded to Associate Dean Turley who concurred with Senator O’Connor’s statement.

The floor was yielded to AVP Enders who advised the Senate that since the issue had not been resolved at the system-wide level it could not be resolved at campus level. 

Senator Del Casino stated that the Chancellor’s Office does not understand the impact of the policy. Many baccalaureate and post-baccalaureate programs are now very integrated. 

Senator Caron noted that since, as AVP Enders states, we currently do not have a way to fix this problem we should move the agenda.  Senator Hood moved to vote on the amendment. The motion was seconded by Senator Fradella and approved by the necessary two-thirds majority vote.
The amendment failed to receive a majority of votes and was defeated.
Senator Clippinger moved to replace “substitution” for “forgiveness” throughout the document. The motion was seconded by Senator Burns. Senator Clippinger spoke to the amendment. She said some objected to the word “forgiveness” as having religious and moral implications. Senator Brazier, speaking as Vice-Chair of the CEPC, deemed the amendment to be substantive and unfriendly. On being informed that the wording came directly from the Executive Order, Senator Clippinger withdrew her amendment.

In response to a question by Chair Soni, Senator Brazier affirmed that the policy had no changes not mandated by Executive Order 1037.
The question was called. A majority of the Senate voted to pass the policy.
7.2 Revision of Policy Statement 08-10, Grading (AS-796-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

The Senate returned to the proposed amendment to include a requirement that conversions of incomplete grades be submitted by faculty within 90 days after the student has submitted their completed work. The floor was yielded to AVP Enders who advised the Senate that the amendment might cause the University to be out of compliance with the relevant Executive Order.  The Executive Order says that Enrollment Services must convert a grade within one year. 
Senator Johnson opposed the amendment. In his view it added confusion and created an unrealistic time restriction. Senator Torabzadeh concurred.
Senator Hood moved to vote immediately on the amendment. The motion was seconded by Senator Fradella and received the necessary two-thirds majority.
The amendment failed to receive a majority of votes and was defeated.
8 NEW BUSINESS---TIME CERTAIN: 3:30 pm
8.1 Program Name Change: Department of Nursing to School of Nursing (AS-786-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.
The item was moved by Senator Huckabay. The motion was seconded and Senator Huckabay spoke to it. She stated that the name change was necessary for the Nursing program to remain competitive in the recruitment of students and faculty.  The change did not involve any cost to the University.
8.2 Proposed Name Change of University College & Extension Services to College of Continuing & Professional Education (AS-791-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

The item was moved by Senator Jonckheere. It was seconded and Dean Joshee spoke to it. He stated that there had been changes in the mission of UCES since it was named in the early 1990’s. The proposed new name better reflects its new role and coming trends. The outdated name only confuses students and peers. 
8.3 Revision to PS 02-07 (Rev.) Probation & Disqualification (AS-797-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

The item was moved by Senator Brazier. It was seconded and Senator Brazier spoke to it. He informed the Senate that the changes to the policy were only those changes required by Executive Order 1038.
8.4 Elevation of Athletic Training Option in Kinesiology to B.S. in Athletic Training (AS-790-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

The item was moved by Senator Freesemann. The item was seconded and Senator Freesemann spoke to it. The Athletic Training program has grown significantly over the years. It needs to be reconstituted as a degree program to be in compliance with national standards of professional certification.
8.5 Departmentalization of Health Care Administration Program (AS-759-08/ACSN)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

The item was moved by Senator Fradella. The item was seconded and the floor was yielded to Professor Sinay to speak to it. He advised the Senate that Health Care Administration now has 6 Tenure/Tenure Track faculty lines and all six will soon be filled. They were only waiting for an acceptance letter for the sixth position. There was strong student demand for the program which has accredited BA and MA programs.  The change would require few new resources since Health Care Administration has been functioning like a department for many years now. He would provide a copy of the new faculty member’s acceptance letter to the Academic Senate Office as soon as it became available so that it could be forwarded to the Senate along with the Faculty Council’s and Dean’s letters of approval.


9.
ADJOURNMENT


Senator Caron moved to adjourn. The motion was seconded and the meeting was adjourned at 4:01 pm










